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Bus Shelters on the Wrong Path

By Patrick Frank, President, Coalition for a Scenic Los Angeles
February 2, 2021

We all agree on the need for new bus shelters in Los Angeles, but the plan under consideration by the city would be a disaster for the safety and physical appearance of our streets, with citizen privacy as collateral damage. 


The Board of Public Works released in December a Request for Proposals from sign companies to design and place 3,000 new shelters. Most of them would have transit information along with seats and roofs. So far so good. 


But the plan also envisions most shelters having at least one changing digital ad panel about 72 inches high, facing oncoming traffic at street level, bringing a new internally-illuminated message every eight seconds. 


The negative impact of these 3,000 new digital billboards on our streetscape would be enormous. Many studies have shown that changing digital signs distract drivers, as they are indeed intended to do. The National Highway Traffic Safety Administration implicated driver distraction in 80 percent of traffic fatalities in 2018, a far more potent risk factor than either speed or alcoholic impairment. 


The aesthetic impact on our streets would also be severe. How many ads do you expect to see in a day? Whether you drive or ride the bus, these shelters will multiply that number. A recent study done at the University of Pennsylvania showed that new billboards in a neighborhood also decreased local property values. 


Angelenos have shown profound dislike of digital billboards. Two public opinion polls taken in late 2018 showed that large majorities want them either banned altogether or restricted to only the densest commercial zones such as LA Live or Hollywood Blvd. Thirty neighborhood councils have expressed similar opinions through Community Impact Statements. But prior consultation by the Public Works Dept. amounted to only a couple of meetings before hand-picked audiences. As a result, the Request for Proposals reads as if it was drafted by sign companies.


Perhaps the largest poison pill in this new bus shelter proposal concerns privacy. The shelters would all be equipped with tracking devices that would read demographic and location information off the cell phones of both transit riders and passing cars. The city would own the data, but the sign companies would be allowed to use it to direct ads to personal devices. The data is supposed to be anonymous, but de-anonymizing any data set is not difficult, nor is there an opt-out provision. Where are the assurances that these data would be kept safe? The city has no track record here.


It doesn’t have to be this way. We need an Environmental Impact study that assesses traffic safety, aesthetics, and power consumption. None is promised, probably because officials don’t want to know those answers. The proposed digital ads would bring more revenue, which sounds good given the city’s current financial crisis, but that’s relieving a temporary problem with a permanent burden. Yes, we need new bus shelters, but the current proposal is not the way forward.
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